
 
 

Enfield Board of Selectmen 

Whitney Hall 

Enfield, New Hampshire 
 

MINUTES of July 1, 2013 

 

 

Board of Selectmen: John W. Kluge, Chairman; Fred Cummings; Donald J. Crate, Sr. 

 

Administrative Staff:  Steven Schneider, Town Manager; Jim Taylor, Director of Public Works 

 

Others: Dan Kiley, Mike Sampson, Canaan Town Administrator, 

 

 

BUSINESS MEETING 

 

I.  CALL TO ORDER 
 

Mr. Kluge called the meeting to order at 6:00 PM. 

 

II.  APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 

Mr. Cummings moved to approve the minutes of June 3rd, 2013 as printed, Mr. Crate seconded, 

vote unanimous in favor of the motion. 

 

III.  COMMUNICATIONS 
 

Shoreland Permit Application – Sanders, 496 Shaker Blvd.  This project involves patio 

renovations/addition, the rehabilitation of  stone wall and the replacement of stairs. 

 

Wetlands Permit Application.  The Town has applied for this permit to repair a sagging sewer 

line.   

 

Comcast correspondence.  Comcast has indicated that they will be changing channel packages. 

 

Roads Scholar Program – Town Employees Norman Ruel and Don Lashua have achieved 

Roads Scholar Level Two. 

  

IV.  BOARD REPORTS 
 

Enfield Village Association (EVA): 

Kluge reported that EVA has received a grant from the Bryne Foundation to help with the 

rehabilitation of the Greely House. 

 

V.  TOWN MANAGER'S REPORT 
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VI.  PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 

Dan Kiley – Mr. Kiley informed the Board that the Mascoma School Board will be obtaining an 

appraisal for the land they own that is located behind the SAU office.  The majority of that land 

is located in Canaan.  Would it be possible to extend Enfield water/sewer lines to the Canaan 

portion of that land?  The Town would need to check with the City of Lebanon to review any 

possible extension into Canaan and potential users.  

The question was also raised about any potential boat parades.  Inquiries should be forwarded to 

the various lake associations. 

 

VII.  BUSINESS 

 

Mike Sampson – Canaan Town Administrator: 

Mr. Sampson made a detailed presentation that centered on Health Care. (the handout distributed 

by Mr. Sampson is included)  The Town of Canaan Selectboard asked Mr. Sampson what could 

be done to address health care costs not only for the Town of Canaan organization, but also the 

community as well.  Mr. Sampson was instrumental in establishing a community healthcare 

clinic in Plainfield Vt.  That particular center serves six Vt. Towns, and has been in existence 

since 1975.  Mr. Sampson has been focusing on what we can control locally; prescriptions, 

primary care, and insurance administration.  If we can somehow combine our communities 

purchasing power the costs for prescriptions should be lower, as well as forming a larger pool to 

spread risk.  Mr. Sampson’s goal is to achieve 26% overall savings in what we currently spend 

on healthcare.  He asked the Enfield Selectboard to assist engaging Enfield residents to be a part 

of the conversation to address rising health care costs.  There will be a meeting in August that 

will describe in detail how the citizens of the five towns in the Mascoma Valley School District 

can work to achieve some stability with regard to health care costs.   

 

Nick Loupis – Lake Street Sewer Extension:  

Mr. Loupis approached the Town inquiring if the Town would be interested in extending the 

sewer lines on Lake St.   Specifically Mr. Loupis would be willing to extend the lines at his own 

expense, if the Town would waive the connection fees.  The Board was comfortable with that 

arrangement as long as the lines were built to Town specifications. 

 

Curbside Trash/Recycling: 

Mr. Schneider described a meeting that he and Mr. Taylor had with representatives from Casella, 

the solid waste contractor.  Casella is planning on starting the new curbside program the week of 

August 5
th

.  Residents will be receiving two mailings, one from the Town that generally explains 

the program and one from Casella that will provide in detail what can be recycled, where to place 

the new bins, when the pick-up day will be, and when the new bins will be delivered.  The new 

zero-sort recycling program will accept all plastics, #1 - #7, metals, paper, cardboard, and glass.   

 

Affordable Health Care Act: 

Mr. Schneider described a meeting he attended recently with other NH municipal officials that 

addressed implementing the Affordable Health Care Act.  The Town as an organization will need 

to comply with the new Act. (attached is the handout from that presentation)  The Town is not 

considered a large employer, one that has more than 50 full-time employees and as such that 
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releases us from a few components of the Act.  The Town currently complies with the employee 

notification and the affordability requirements.  The biggest hurdle for the Town will be in 2018 

when the 40% excise tax on high cost health plans goes into effect.  The Act sets a dollar 

threshold in 2018 for both single and family plans that will difficult to be under.  If we use a 

conservative medical inflation rate of 7% for the next 5 years, the plans we offer will be well 

over the threshold and will subject our employees to a tax of approximately $80 per month.  

Without serious cost reform, the only ways we can achieve any cost savings with our plans is 

reduce benefits and to raise the deductible levels, which makes it difficult to keep our plans 

affordable.  There are several years before that part of the Act takes effect and we do expect 

there to be some change to the threshold levels. 

 

Vacation Policy: 

Mr. Schneider presented an update to the Enfield Personnel Policy regarding vacation leave.  The 

new vacation leave policy will grant employees 80 hours of vacation leave after one year of 

employment.  The previous policy granted 40 hours after one year and 80 hours after two years.  

Everything else regarding the vacation policy remained the same.  The Board was supportive of 

the change to the vacation leave policy. 

 

Sewer Waiver Request:  Colman 

Mrs. Colman on US Rt. 4 has requested a waiver from connecting to the sewer system.  The 

Board would like it confirmed that Mrs. Colman has a State approved septic system.  Mr. Crate 

felt that they could grant the waiver just for her, and when the property was sold, the new owner 

would need to connect.  Any document that was produced that outlined this allowance should be 

recorded at the Grafton County Register of Deeds.  The Board will review this at the next 

meeting in August. 

 

Community Building Schedule: 

Mr. Schneider presented a Community Building Schedule Policy.  The policy would give 

existing users the ability to schedule their event up to a year in advance and opened up 

scheduling in October.  The Board felt that Enfield Town Departments and Enfield based 

community groups should have the ability to schedule events up to one year in advance and have 

the first opportunity to schedule their time.  All other groups will be allowed to schedule their 

events only one month in advance.  One-time events such as a wedding reception of baby shower 

may schedule more than a year in advance.   

 

Jones Hill Road: Construction 

Mr. Taylor shared with the Board that work on Jones Hill Road will begin on July 8
th

.  The 

contractor will start by grinding up existing pavement and sub-base.  An emulsified layer will 

then be laid out and cured for a week.  The final phase will be two separate layers of pavement.  

If the weather cooperates the project should take one month to complete. 

 

Administrative Items:  2
nd

 Quarter Water/Sewer Billing 

Mr. Taylor informed the Board that 2
nd

 quarter billing would be sent out soon.  The Board 

discussed the billing and was in agreement with Mr. Taylors’s request. 
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Other Business: 

Mr. Cummings asked that the hydrant near Barely Used Books be mowed clear.  He also asked 

about the heating/cooling system upgrade at the Community Building.  Mr. Taylor replied that an 

energy consultant will be hired to determine if an improvement may be made to the existing 

system rather than replacing the entire system.  Mr. Cummings wanted to know the status of the 

Community Building floor resurfacing.  Mr. Taylor responded that we will need at least 10 days 

to do the work and we are looking at the building schedule to find an appropriate time.  Mr. 

Cummings wanted to know when the Town will go out to bid for the smaller pavement projects 

and Mr. Taylor felt that it would be a late Fall timetable.  Mr. Cummings wanted to know where 

we were with the Transfer Station Storage Shed, and Mr. Schneider replied that we would like to 

wait for a while to determine the impact of the new curbside recycling program on the transfer 

station.  Mr. Crate wanted to know if we had ordered the lights on the Shaker Bridge.  Mr. 

Schneider confirmed that we will be ordering three lights, one placed closer to Rt. 4A, and the 

other two placed on the causeway headed toward Enfield Village.  All of the wiring for the lights 

has been completed so this should be an easier installation than last time.  Mr. Crate wanted to 

know if the paving of the small section on Baltic St. had been scheduled.  Mr. Taylor asked if 

Mr. Crate would be willing to mark the area he thought should be paved.  Mr. Crate was 

agreeable and will mark the area. 

 

Mr. Schneider asked that the Board inform payroll that his raise should be issued.  The Board 

agreed to do that.   

 

Adjourn:   

The meeting adjourned at 8:20pm. 

 

 

 

__________________________________ 

John W. Kluge, Chairman 

 

 

__________________________________ 

B. Fred Cummings 

 

 

__________________________________ 

Donald J. Crate, Sr. 

Enfield Board of Selectmen 

 














































































































